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Essex Austin Seven Club Committee   

CLUB MEETINGS: Are held on the third Wednesday of each month from 7pm at Little 
Channels Golf Club, Back Lane, Little Waltham, Chelmsford, Essex, CM3 3PR (off the A130 
near Chelmsford).  Telephone 01245 362210.  Also at The Greyhound at Ixworth, Suffolk. 
From 7pm on the first Wednesday of the month. Telephone Neil Preston  

CHAIRMAN  Peter Lawson  

VICE-CHAIRMAN  Les Morley  

SECRETARY Dave Orange  

TREASURER Tony Esposito  

EDITOR  Terry Bonner  

MEMBERSHIP  John Bryson  

ARCHIVIST AND  
HISTORIAN  

Roger Spearman  

EVENT COORDINATOR  Richard 

Bohannan 

 

ADVERTISING/

PROMOTION  

John Fromant 

 

 

COMMITTEE  Graham Scutt  

NON-COMMITTEE    

REGISTRATION HELP  Mick Moloney  

VALUATION  Bart Walsh  

SUFFOLK 
COORDINATOR  

Neil Preston  
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Iôm very sorry, but whether you start 
reading your Chassis from the front page 
or from the back page, either way youôll 
have to start with me.  Where do I start 
though? 

Our last chairman, John Fromant, oversaw 

the clubôs 40th anniversary.  Could I be at 
the start of the next forty year episode?  I 
doubt whether our original founders 
imagined we would still be going over four 
decades later but they were young and 
enthusiastic.  We might still be enthusiastic 
but weôre not young anymore and weôll 
more than likely peg out long before our 
Sevens have died. This is why itôs so 
important to encourage our youngsters. 
But will our cars ever die? So many new 
parts are produced to keep us on the road 
and a fountain of knowledge to go with it. 
Not so many spare parts for us though.  

Forty years ago the best electric vehicles 
were probably milk floats and golf buggies.  
Now there are electric powered sports 

cars. The latest Tesla model can accelerate 
from   0 to 60 in under three seconds. Just 
imagine the advances that will be made in 
another forty years.  If as a result of this, 
petrol is no longer produced, or more likely 
there is no petrol, what will become of all 
our vintage cars? 

This is where us Seven owners are lucky, 

being small and light weôll be able to 
convert them to electric by visiting the golf 
buggy scrapyard and yanking out their 
batteries and drive gear.  It might not 

sound right but at least theyôll look 
authentic and still turn peopleôs heads. 

Enough silliness. Marion and I would like to 
thank everyone who came to the Garage 
Warming Party.  Over twenty cars churned 
our grass up on the wettest day for weeks 

but still eight oldies and two moderns 
elected to join us on the twenty mile run 
with no grumbles about the amount of 
mud to be washed off after.  A very warm 
thankyou for all the calls, emails and 
letters of gratitude plus gifts and flowers 
that we received.  Also, a special mention 
for Richard and Jane Bohannan who 
helped us decorate the garage and 
returned on the Sunday to help clear up.  

Once the garage is finally fitted out I 
would like to be able to organise the 
occasional workshop day where one of the 
experts in our club can teach us various 
techniques and methods of repair. This is 
the fountain of knowledge I mentioned 
earlier that must continue to flow.  In the 

early days of my club membership, when I 
owned a Big 7, I went along to one of 
Roger Spearmanôs workshop days at his 
garage in Ongar and more recently at 
Dave Orangeôs workshop in Great Leighs. 
These are the sort of events we need to 
ensure we keep our Sevens on the road 
and in a safe condition. 

Of course, when we do have one of these 
workshop days, Marion will think I expect 
her to provide coffee and cake.  As if.   

Peter Lawson  

Chairmanôs Chat                    

The new chairman and his wife respectfully convey their 

seasonal felicitations to all members. 

In other words, Merry Chritmas to all our wonderful 

friends, new and old.  

Peter and Marion 
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THE BODGERôS APPRENTICE 

I recently had one of my moderns (coo, listen to him) serviced and MOTôd and rather 
wished I hadnôt bothered as Iôm sure I could have bought another vehicle for less than 
the final bill. They also tend to note anything that they have not got the cheek to replace 
or repair on the Pass Certificate to embarrass you to get it fixed (by them) or as a hint 
that it will be on the bill next year (if it lasts that long.)  One of the Advisory Items was 
about a front tyre which had presumably scuffed against a curb and needed attention. 
Well so what?  That is an alternative way to slow down an A7 if the brakes are not doing 
the business.   

In fact I remember coming down Maldon Hill, rather rapidly, in a Box Saloon (oh, the 
shame of it) in the 1960s and noticed that the level crossing gates were closed and that a 
goods train was passing between them (Maldon had a station then.) There was a queue 
of cars waiting to cross over and blocking the slip road which led to a bridge under the 
railway lines.  The brakes did not seem to be slowing me down much (nothing new there) 
so I ran the front wheel against the curb and just managed to stop before I bashed into 
the last car in the queue.  The wheel had rather pretty feathers of rubber hanging off it 

after that but as second hand motor bike sidecar tyres were easily obtained, it was soon 
replaced.  Many years later, when my Ruby arrived (may the heavens be praised) the 
tyres were almost devoid of tread so a new set were required ASAP.  I tried various tyre 
firms and was received with blank looks (or even worse, very high prices) until I 
discovered Ar----- ng Tyres which fitted perfectly and were also rumoured to be the 
standard size tyre for rickshaws in Thailand and India.  They were a very good (cheap) 
price but a friend of mine worked in Bangkok and he could get an even better deal out 
there but was not allowed to bring them back on the plane so I had to purchase the local 
ones instead.  This was back in 2002 and they still seem to be in good nick, with plenty of 
tread and no cracks in the side walls.   

There was an article in Penny Aplinôs Ladiesô Page recently about a VW Camper having 
two tyre blowouts so do I just keep applying the black shoe polish or find out what a 
holiday in Thailand costs and what the luggage allowances are? 

In the meantime, The Bodgerôs Apprentice and Mrs Bodger (Erô indoors) wish you all a 
very Happy Christmas and a Healthy New Year.   

Wishing all our Austin 

Seven friends a very 
Happy Christmas and 

may 2016 bring you 
good health, with safe, 

happy motoring.  
  

Michael, 

Penny, 

Isobel and 

Tessa. 

Christmas and New Year greetings to 

everyone. May all your wishes come 
true. 

Dave and Sue Sabel 

Bart and Patricia Walsh extend 

Seasonal Greetings to all our fellow 
members of EA7C and hope 

everyone enjoys safe motoring in the 
year ahead. 

Merry Christmas 

one and all! 

Kevin & Janine 

Linton xx 
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When the letter arrived it was like a ray of sunshine, for having had a difficult year 
perhaps our luck was beginning to change.  Unbeknown to me, Michael, for the last 

twenty years, has been entering the Royal British Legion ballot to obtain tickets to 
attend the Festival of Remembrance Service at the Royal Albert Hall ï without luck I 

might add ï that is until this letter arrived!  Yes, we had been allocated two tickets 
to attend this iconic Festival and we were really chuffed!   

  

In the very same week we received our monthly email from Michaelôs old school 
giving us news of the schoolôs activities for the coming month and included the news 

that the school had been chosen to be the only robed choir at this yearôs Festival of 
Remembrance. What a coincidence!   It was even more evocative for Michael as he 

had been Head of the Chapel Choir in 1951. 
  

Security was tight at the Royal Albert Hall and with doors opening at 
5pm we were there soon after. We had superb seats directly below 

the Royal Box.  Watching people slowly arrive and take their seats 

meant that we had time to really appreciate the amazingly beautiful 
building and the emotions of this particular performance. The Royal 

Party arrived and the evening began.  Being there in person was so 
evocative, and with tears welling up in my eyes several times I felt 

proud and humbled as each section performed their piece.  
Highlights included the cascade of poppies falling onto the audience, the superb 

singing of the school choir, and the incredible moment when everyone turned to 
sing the National Anthem to the Queen.  From a distance of no more than ten feet, 

and with no one blocking our view, we sang directly to her ï a wonderful memory 

forever.  
  

The only bit of ótransportô that I can include in this story is that with the concert on 
the Saturday and my annual march past the Cenotaph on Sunday we stayed in a 

hotel, which meant that we spoilt ourselves and took a taxi to and from our hotel to 
the Royal Albert Hall, whereas normally we would have enjoyed the walk!  

  
Until next month - Happy Sevenning!  Penny. 

Ladiesô Page 

 

This monthôs winners 

were Christie and 

Ann Skevington with 

No. 8. 

Wishing all our fabulous friends and 

their families a very 
Merry Christmas and a 

Happy and Healthy  
New Year.  
 

Terry and Pearl Bonner 
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Les M welcomed a good crowd to the 
November Club Night, especially our two 
racing entrepreneurs, Dave Sabel and 
Brian Jenner and their honest bookies, Sue 
Sabel and Barbara Jenner for the Famous 
EA7C Race Night.  

Firstly though, Parish Notices, which 
included the committeeôs visit upôt North to 
the Suffolk groupôs Club Night (see next 
page) and the wonderful Grand Car Run 
and Garage Warming Party at our new 
chairmanôs home. A sincere and lengthy 
round of applause was made in 
appreciation of his hospitality and the 
superb food supplied by his wife Marion. 
Then our Chairman himself took the mike 
and thanked all who had attended the 
party and hoped everyone had enjoyed it. 
The TOTIE Tour next year is still being 
arranged and there are a few places to be 
filled so please sign up now . The 
Christmas Party is coming up next so 
please dress up and donôt forget your 

condiments, knives and forks, etc. It is sad 
to report that Peter Mathewman is very ill 
and the DVD of him playing the piano in 
Italy was much appreciated by him and his 
family (thanks Terry and Mary.)  

Then back to Les, who thanked our new 
Advertising Officer, John Fromant, for 
getting some new advertisers for Chassis. 
Les then asked everyone to fill in one of 
the Christmas Greetings leaflets available 
on all the tables and hand it with their 
donation for Great Ormond Street Hospital 
to Pearl (thanks Terry); to see Margaret 
Lambert for some lovely die cast A7 (Box) 
models for sale (stocking fillers?!) and to 
see Richard B. about the pantomime in 
Felsted on January 23rd and the New 
Yearôs Day Run.   

Then it was onto the main event of the 
evening.  Dave Sabel introduced The  

 

Grand National, Epsom, Ascot Gold Cup 
and the betting rules and then four 
exciting preliminary races took place 
leading up to the Grand Final. The jockeys 
in the final were Sue Monk, John Fromant, 
Rosie Huckle and Andy Bennett and after a 
very 
exciting 
and hard 

fought race 
the winner 
was Rosie 
Huckle (yet 
again!)  
She was 
presented 
with the 
Gold Cup 
(well actually silver.) Very well done to her 
and all the other jockeys. A very enjoyable 
evening and our thanks to the organisers, 
the Sabels and the Jenners and not 
forgetting Roger S, the starting marshal.  

It was nice to see Christie Skevington back 
from surgery and Nigel Huckle (doing his 
Long John Silver act) due to have an 
operation soon.  

Thank you to all who attended and made it 
such an enjoyable occasion. 

A NIGHT AT THE RACES!  

Club Night -  Wednesday 18th November  
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Some of your committee travelled to Ixworth in Suffolk 
to attend the Suffolk A7 Branch Club Night held at the 

Greyhound P.H. (a very nice pub with an excellent 
Landlord and Landlady, serving delicious food and 

drink.)  

We introduced ourselves to the Suffolk members and 
Dave O expressed our commitment to cement and 

integrate the relationship between both groups and foster closer ties of friendship 
with possible meetings, luncheons, runs, shows, etc.  He also spoke of the new 

legislation and insurance rules which make it necessary to sign an attendance form 
for any runs, shows or gatherings.  John Bryson told them about the need for all of 

us to input the correct details of all our vehicles on the new membership renewal 
forms as some of this information is passed to our insurance company to ensure we 

receive our special discounted benefits. We also strongly recommend you let him 

have your email contact addresses in order to keep everybody much better 
informed of any future club developments. Richard Bohannan asked for details of 

any runs or shows which Suffolk members may know about that we could post onto 
the website and also attend.  Terry Bonner appealed for articles about activities, 

shows, runs and cars, etc. for printing in Chassis.  

It was a very convivial and rewarding evening, full of camaraderie and good 

fellowship and we thank them for their warm welcome. This will give the Suffolk 
group the opportunity to influence the future progress of the club and further 

meetings of this kind will certainly be held, possibly midway between our two 

groups.  Any interested members of both clubs will be welcome. Details to be 
advised in Chassis.  

Thanks to all who attended, especially Rita Bryson, Jane Bohannan and John 
Fromant and our good colleagues in the Suffolk Branch who hosted this meeting. 

Les Morley  

Suffolk Branch EA7 Club Night   

Wednesday 3 rd  November 2015  

EA7C CHRISTMAS PARTY  

A reminder that if you have booked to come to the Christmas 
Party to remember to bring your cutlery and condiments!   

The committee will be providing bread and 
butter as well as desserts, so donôt forget to 
bring spoons as well as knives and forks. 
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It was a wet and miserable day but there was a warm and friendly welcome at Peteôs 
(and Marionôs) place for over forty EA7C members and twenty-five cars, with a hot cuppa 
and a cake to celebrate their Garage Warming Party.  

Then starters were engaged on vehicles Ancient and Modern and Rubies, Boxes, an MG, a 

Ford V8 Pilot, John Wickôs very rare 14hp Hillman Wizard (which was made in Coventry 
but sold mainly in Australia) Jane Bohannanôs newly acquired Austin A35 and a host of 
moderns, set off on a soggy twenty mile 
tour of Essex lanes and byways.  We 
dodged past tractors and giant sugar beet 
lorries as we splashed through Chatham 
Green, Little Leighs, Terling, Fairstead, 
Fuller Street, Great Leighs and eventually 
back to Chatham Green.  

We parked up again in the garden (sorry 
about the lawn) and made our way to the 
new garage.  Peteôs Palace would better 
describe it as it is a vast two -door Motor 
Home with gables and attractive features 
outside and a fully lined and painted area inside. It was set out with chairs and tables 
enough to seat everyone and gaily decorated with bunting and lights (thanks also to the 
Bohannan helper elves) and warmed by a large BBQ.  A long side table groaned with the 

weight of food and drink and an urn supplied continual hot water for óhelp yourselfô teas 
and coffees.  There was salad, French bread, rolls, butter, cheese, grapes, crisps, nuts, 
cream, hot soup, new potatoes, ratatouille, veggie sausages, bread and butter pudding, 
apple crumble, cakes, tarts, profiteroles, chocolate brownies and much more!  

Peter and Marionôs Garage Warming and Run 
Saturday 14 th  November 2015  

Continued/...  

Merry Christmas and a  

Happy New Year  

to All. 

John and Rita 

Merry Christmas and a 

good 2016 for  
Austin Sevens. 

Doc Rog and  Gill 
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The BBQ was also in use by everybody to cook their sausages, 

burgers, steaks, chops, salmon and whatever else they had 
brought to cook and eat. It was a veritable feast of the Lord 
Snooty/Bash Street Kids (Beano Comic) variety.  Music was 
supplied by a wind-up gramophone for the 78rpm records and 
a music centre played the 33 rpm vinyl discs to which some of 
our more graceful members danced!   

This occasion was a wonderful 

example of generosity and good 
fellowship for which we are truly 
grateful. Sincere thanks were 
offered to Peter and Marion for their 
terrific hospitality on a day that will 
go down in the annals 
of EA7C history.  Peter 
expressed his thanks 
for our attendance at 
the party and hoped 
that anybody with A7 
problems would bring 
their car to his fully 

fitted garage to work in comfort (look out Dave O 
and Roger S, competition looms).  Mary and Les 
Morley presented Peter and Marion with a vintage 
Redex wall advert to compliment the new Austin Service Facility.  

Merry Christmas to all 

EA7 Members and Safe 
and Happy Motoring in 

2016. 

Brian and Barbara Jenner 

A very Merry Christmas to 

all and a very Happy New 

Year 2016. 

Pat and John Austin 

To all our Austin Seven friends a 

Merry Christmas and a Happy New 
Year  

Christine, John and 
UE3601 

Happy Christmas to 

all our friends, old 
and new. 

Jane and Richard 
Bohannan and our 

cars Poppy, Olive and 
our new addition, 

Beatrix. 

Wishing everyone 

in EA7C a very 
Happy Christmas 

and a Prosperous 
New Year.  

Dave and Denyse 
Orange Happy Christmas to all our new 

friends in the Austin Seven Club - 
even though we donôt 

deserve membership - yet!  
John and Christine 


